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Dear Mr McCracken

FREEDOM OF INFORMATION ACT 2000

I am writing to confirm that the Department of Health, Social Services and Public
Safety has now completed its search for the information which you requested via
email on 8 October 2012. For ease of reference your request has been copied
below:

“Under FOI legislation can the department please give me an update on the current status of the 17
recommendations, as detailed in annex 1 and 2 of [CMOs letter dated 14 June 2012]. Including a
breakdown and details on whether or not each trust has individually achieved implementation by the
required dates outlined and if not, what action is being taken’.

A copy of the information you requested is appended to this letter - namely a
summary of progress (as at 11 October 2012) made on the 17 recommendations
contained in the Final Report of “Independent Review of Incidents of
Pseudomonas aeruginosa Infection in Neonatal Units in Northern Ireland”. | have
also provided a summary of progress (as at 11 October 2012) made on the 15
recommendations contained in the Interim Report.

The information supplied to you continues to be protected by copyright. You are
free to use it for your own purposes, including for private study and non-
commercial research, and for any other purpose authorised by an exception in
current copyright law. Documents (except photographs) can be also used in the
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UK without requiring permission for the purposes of news reporting. Any other re-
use, for example commercial publication, would require the permission of the
copyright holder.

Most documents produced by a government department or agency will be

protected by Crown Copyright. Most Crown copyright information can be re-used
under the Open Government Licence. For information about the OGL and about
re-using Crown Copyright information please see The National Archives website.

Copyright in other documents may rest with a third party. For information about
obtaining permission from a third party see the Intellectual Property Office’s
website.

If you feel that the information we have provided does not fully meet your request
please contact us at 028 90 520784 in the first instance. You have the right to
request a formal review by the Department within two calendar months of the date
of this letter. If you wish to do so, please write to Mrs Charlene McQuillan,
Departmental Information Manager, Room A.3.5b, Castle Buildings, Stormont,
Belfast BT4 3SQ.

If after such an internal review you are still unhappy with the response, you have
the right to appeal to the Information Commissioner at Wycliffe House, Water
Lane, Wilmsiow, CHESHIRE SK9 5AF, who will undertake an independent review.

If you have any queries about this letter, please contact me. Please remember to
quote the reference number above in any future communications.

Yours sincerely

S Tallentire
Local Information Officer
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INDEPENDENT REVIEW OF INCIDENTS OF PSEUDOMONAS AERUGINOSA
INFECTION IN NEONATAL UNITS IN NORTHERN IRELAND

FINAL REPORT: SUMMARY OF PROGRESS ON IMPLEMENTION OF
RECOMMENDATIONS - 11 OCTOBER 2012
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Trusts should develop an annual action plan for Partially Completed.
- water management which should be submitted to
‘Trust Board for approval. All Trusts have confirmed
compliance with this
recommendation except
Belfast Trust whose
Action Plan is awaiting its
Trust Board approval on
1 November 2012.
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A joint plan across relevant organisations for the To be completed by
regional response to the management of outbreaks, | 31 December 2012.
affecting more than one organisation, should be
developed, which clearly identifies the roles of each
organisation.




The review team recommends that trusts should
ensure that high impact interventions related to key
clinical procedures are implemented and assured
using a standardised common approach across all
neonatal units.

To be completed by
31 December 2012,

Guidelines should be developed for the organisation
of, and participation in, regional teleconferences for
future incidents.

To be completed by
31 December 2012.




INTERIM REPORT: SUMMARY OF PROGRESS ON IMPLEMENTION OF
RECOMMENDATIONS - 11 OCTOBER 2012




The intensive care accommodation in the neonatal Partially Completed.
unit at Antrim Area Hospital should be expanded to
allow more circulation space around cots. The Northern Trust has
been given conditional
approval to proceed with
their plans to extend the
existing Neonatal Unit at
Antrim Hospital - the
capital cost of this work is
expected to be £700k.
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| Surveillance arrangements should be established for | To be completedby
Pseudomonas aeruginosa for augmented care 31 October 2012.
settings including neonatal care.

i All relevant organisations should work to an ag @@g{; ]i @Eﬁﬁﬂlﬁ:}ﬂ

i regional protocol for the declaration of outbreaks. J
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Arrangements for the typing of strains of To be completed by

Pseudomonas aeruginosa should be established in | 31 December 2012.
Northern Ireland.

A regional neonatal network should be formally Partially Completed.
established in Northern Ireland.
Processes are in place to
ensure the neonatal
network was established
by end of September
2012 however a lead-in
period for implementation
of the network is required
to allow for the
appointment of posts
costing £130k per
annum.




The hours of availability for the regional transfer
service for neonates should be expanded with plans
put in place to move to a 24 hour service.

Partially Completed.

This service will be
expanded to 12 hrs per
day, seven days a week
in the first instance which
will cost £114k per
annum.

The development of the new Regional Neonatal
Intensive Care Unit at Royal Jubilee Maternity
Service should be expedited as soon as possible.
In the interim period, improved accommodation for
the purposes of isolation and for the cleaning of
equipment should be made available for the current
unit. Steps to improve the space around each cot
should be considered.

Partially Completed.

Proposals developed and
funding of £495k
provided.

Some preparatory work
has been carried out and
the building alterations
will be carried out under a
multi-phased project
completing within the
financial year 2012/13.

The additional new
building is due for
completion by December
2015.




